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April 10, 2020 

 

The Honorable Jim Wood 

Chair, Assembly Committtee on Health 

State Capitol, Room 6005 

Sacramento, CA 95814 

 

Re: Patients Need Relief at the Pharmacy Counter 

Dear Assemblymember Wood: 

 

On behalf of the California patients and their families who struggle daily to pay for their 

medications, we are writing to express our strong support for AB 2984 (Daly) to lower 

prescription drug costs. 

The California Access Coalition (CAC) is a network of local and state behavioral health 

organizations that advocate to eliminate barriers that prevent Californians from accessing 

the care they need. The coalition aims to educate policy makers on the importance of 

accessible and cost-effective behavioral health care. For more than two decades, the CAC 

has provided a forum for advocacy and discussion among nonprofit organizations, 

governmental groups, and pharmaceutical companies. 

 

In recent years, the State Legislature has successfully passed legislation to provide 

protections for many patients, such as co-pay caps, yet patients, especially those with high 

deductible health insurance plans, are still suffering from high out of pocket costs. Many 

Californians arrive at the pharmacy counter and find that they owe hundreds, or even 

thousands of dollars despite the fact that they have health insurance. And when patients 

cannot afford their medicines, they may walk away from the pharmacy without their 

medicines, or even ration medicines, putting them at risk for health complications and 

hospitalization. In 2017, 69 percent of commercially insured patients did not fill their new 

prescriptions when they had to pay more than $250 out of pocket; this is especially 

troubling because patients with high deductible plans are not protected by the $250 co-pay 

cap law.  

The patient affordability crisis is being exacerbated by the coronavirus (COVID-19) 

pandemic. Patients who cannot take their medications due to high costs are at a significant 

risk of getting sicker and becoming more susceptible to a severe case of COVID-19. Aside 

from needing to protect our most vulnerable patients, now, more than ever, hospitals are 

in no position to be taking on patients who could remain healthy if they had affordable 
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access to the medications they need. In addition to health concerns, many families are on the brink of 

financial collapse due to the economic fall-out of the pandemic. Patients need as much help at the 

pharmacy counter as they can get right now.  

We can ease financial hardship by passing AB 2984 to reform our unfair drug rebate program. Currently, 

pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs) - who contract with health insurance plans to manage their 

prescription drug programs - negotiate with drug manufacturers for rebates on the cost of their 

medications, in return for certain placement of those medications on the health plan’s drug formulary. 

For example, if the list price of a medicine is $300, the PBM may negotiate a $100 rebate when the drug 

is purchased in bulk for beneficiaries. Unfortunately, unlike traditional consumer rebates, patients do not 

receive any part of that $100 rebate. Instead, the rebate is shared between the PBM and the insurance 

company.  

Furthermore, when patients with large deductibles and cost sharing plans pay for these medications at 

the pharmacy counter, they are paying based on the list price of the drug, and not the lower after-rebate 

price. This means that PBM middlemen and insurers get a price break, but patients do not, which is a 

vulnerability in the drug supply chain that harms patients. 

PBMs and insurance companies directly profit from these rebates. A recent report from the Department 

of Managed Healthcare found health plans in California received over $1 billion in rebates from 

manufacturers in 2018, up over 14 percent from 2017.  And in 2019 alone, PBMs negotiated $89.5 billion 

in rebates overall – with not a dime of that money going to offset the high cost of medications for 

patients at the pharmacy counter. The assistance that patients need to make drugs more affordable 

already exists in the system, and AB 2984 can make a positive change for patients. 

To remedy this unfair drug rebate system, we are asking you to support pharmaceutical rebate reforms 

through AB 2984 that will ensure that at least 90 percent of drug rebates go to offset the cost of 

medications for patients. No one struggling with an acute, chronic, or genetic illness should have to 

choose whether they will buy food or pay for their medications while PBMs and insurance companies 

walk away with billions of dollars in drug rebate money.  

We hope that you will support these reforms immediately and help ensure that more patients have 

access to and can afford the medications they need to keep them well. Thank you for your consideration. 

We are available to discuss this issue at your convenience.  

 

Sincerely,  
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